Fulcrum Publishing Society 
Board of Directors
MINUTES

Sunday, November 30th, 2015
FSS4004, 10:30 a.m.-1:30 p.m.
Meeting #7 2015-2016 Publishing Year

Attendance

Present: Dayne Moyer (ex-officio), Simon Gollish, Sabrina Nemis, Marguerite Gollish, Nadia El-Bouzaidi (ex-officio), William Hume, Deidre Butters (ex-officio), Allison Tanner, Lindsay MacMillan, Mackenzie Gray, Jon Rausseo, Benjamin Miller, Katelyn Murray (candidate), Carolyn Mutis (candidate)
Partially Present: 
Absent (with reason): 
Absent (without reason):

1. Opening of Meeting

S. Gollish called the meeting to order at 10:39 AM.

2. Approval of Agenda

B. Miller motioned to approve the agenda with the following amendments:
· Move Ad Manager’s Report to item 9;
· Sabrina will be presenting item 14. 
L. Macmillan seconded the motion. All approved. The motion carried.

3. Approval of Minutes

M. Gray motioned to approve the minutes. B. Miller seconded the motion. All approved. The motion carried.

4. Standing Action List

B. Miller presented the Standing Action List and made the necessary changes.

5. GSAED External Commissioner Introduction

GSAED External Commissioner absent. 



6. President’s Report

M. Gray began by celebrating the number and quality of applicants to the Board. M. Gray then explained that he had purposefully delayed the Finance Committee meeting due to certain human resources issues that made it difficult to justify investing in multimedia equipment at this moment. M. Gray stated that the editorial process was running effectively.  

M. Gray went on to note that D. Moyer was now focusing on making arrangements for NASH. He had obtained a commitment of $3500 from the SFUO. The issue now facing the Fulcrum was attracting enough delegates to meet the Fulcrum’s expectation of 20. 

M. Gray thanked Sabrina for attending the JDC event and D. Butters for securing a good sponsorship deal. He then explained that the University has said the third floor will not be ready until 2017. M. Gray expressed an interest in the Fulcrum investing in the necessary work and supplies so as to free up space in the basement much earlier to set up a photo studio.

M. Gray noted that A. Hawley was in the process of conducting a study of the Fulcrum’s human resources and would have a final product in time for the January meeting.  

7. General Manager’s Report

D. Moyer gave a summary of the Fulcrum’s current financial situation, and noted which budget lines were current being overspent or were being projected to be overspent. He advised that the Fulcrum would have to increase the credit card fees line as more and more clients were paying online. He also noted that he would look at cheaper credit card options in the summer. As per earlier discussions, insurance will run over by $65. Finally, the website expense line is projected to go over due to the construction of the new website. 

D. Moyer explained that the webmaster was in the process of installing a plug-in to facilitate the CPM billing model. It is likely to make the back-end of the website less user friendly, which would likely increase  the webmaster’s work and delay online posting of advertisements. D. Moyer estimated that it would enable a tripling of online income.

D. Moyer gave a brief of the trouble recruiting NASH delegates. He projected the lowered fee of ~$280 would attract more applicants. He noted that he was in the process of confirming the existence of a signed agreement with SFUO to guarantee NASH funding each year. 

D. Moyer noted that due to mid-terms and the weather, pick-up has declined to mid-20s.

D. Moyer gave an update on the state of administrative work, noting that: many files are missing between 2005-12, the WSIB and Return Of Information have been filed, the Fulcrum is behind on bank reconciliations. Because the ROI needs to be completed regularly, he suggested it be made part of the General Manager’s bonus. Finally, D. Moyer provided a summary of the workshops he had attended on accounting, financial forecasting, and more. He recommended that all directors be required to sign a confidentiality form. 

D. Moyer noted further that collections had been reduced but WBK Boxing remained in a difficult position. 

J. Rausseo asked when the CUP Taskforce would be meeting. M. Gray and S. Nemis responded that after the plenary at NASH would be best. 

A discussion ensued about how to speed up the process of opening up the third floor. J. Rausseo suggested getting the safety report from OPIRG. M. Gray suggested talking to the SFUO. 

J. Rausseo asked what the source of the higher credit costs was. D. Moyer replied it was attributable in large part to large prepaid contracts.

8. Editor-in-Chief’s Report

N. Drissi El-Bouzaidi reported that the editorial staff was generally good and work was proceeding according expectations. She explained that the exception was the Multimedia Coordinator who has been delinquent in failing to deliver on assignments and she has not been able to write him up as he has not shown up to work. 

She reported that there were currently 19 staff status volunteers and this number was expected to grow in the new year. She noted that beyond volunteers event attendance has not met expectations. N. Drissi El-Bouzaidi further reported that online readership had declined since the end of the election. She closed by explaining that going forward the Fulcrum would not save big stories for publication day and online stories would be published throughout the week.  

S. Nemis expressed surprise that Twitter was not being used more. D. Moyer noted that The Fulcrum could be using its social media assets better, including communications students currently in social media classes. 

B. Miller asked if it would be possible in future to report event outcomes against expectations in concrete numbers.

9. Advertising Manager Report

D. Butters gave an overview of sales, reach-outs, new and renewed clients, and contra purchases. She noted that clients have consistently stated it has been a bad year for retail. She attributed the shortfall in reach-outs (27 against a target of 40) to illness and experiments in reasonable targeting. 

Regarding the new CPM model, D. Butters stated she was comfortable with the website, and was managing expectations with clients. 

D. Butters stated that she was using the CRM database to track reach-outs. She was still experimenting with the capacity of the free version. She noted that their current software, if purchased was $12/month, was the cheapest on the the market, and still the most suitable. She stated that she would experiment with it more before recommending purchase. 

D. Butters closed by stating her December objectives.

A discussion ensued about the CRM database. Members were generally supportive of investment in some software. D. Moyer emphasized the need for the software to be compatible with the Fulcrum’s accounting software. 

S. Gollish asked whether we were ready to sell under the CPM model. D. Moyer responded that as soon as we have the technological capacity, clients are ready. 

10. Ombudsperson Report

B. Miller presented the Ombudsperson Report and asked if the Board wants to get more out of the position. A discussion ensued. B. Miller motioned to send the ombudsperson an e-mail requesting what more could be done with the position, including a suggestion of conducting worker’s rights training and drafting an anti-oppression document. S. Nemis seconded. All approved. The motion carried. 

11. Human Resources Committee

S. Gollish introduced the General Manager bonus criteria, explaining that the fundamental change was moving away from financial performance that depends on external factors to the management of expenses. S. Gollish further explained the proposal looking in detail at the various specific changes to: audit, bookkeeping, budget invoices, bad debt, distribution, presence, and engagement. In particular, the Return of Information would now be part of the bonus. J. Rausseo suggested that other annual administrative requirements be included in the same area. 

J. Rausseo left at 12:38 PM.

M. Gray opened the discussion on how to respond to the non-performing Multimedia Coordinator. Proposals included dividing the contract between him and a colleague, offering a second support person an honorarium, contracting an external company. Objections considered included nepotism, setting a bad precedent, and additional administrative burden. B. Miller asked to be sent the contract in order to assess what would be permissible legally and according to Fulcrum policy. 

12. Accessibility Committee

The Accessibility Committee has not been able to meet. 

13. Information Audit

L. MacMillan explained that the audit has not been completed. 

14. JDC Results

S. Nemis explained that they discussed a lot of what the Board has already discussed. The Readership Committee would be meeting to discuss the proposals in greater detail. The JDC participants would be sending their presentations and other materials soon and had offered to present results at a future meeting. 

15. Strategic Planning Session

M. Gray opened a discussion on when and how to conduct a Strategic Planning Session. The following details were agreed to:
· The SPS would be held on a day other than Sunday prior to the January meeting.
· N. Drissi El-Bouzaidi would be responsible for determining what day would be best for staff.
· A meeting dedicated to auditing and cutting the number of discussions and projects currently on the Board’s roster would take place the week after NASH prior to the SPS. S. Gollish would be responsible for this meeting.
· The cutting session would include the following people: N. Drissi El-Bouzaidi, M. Gray, L. MacMillan, S. Gollish, D. Moyer, B. Miller, K. Murray, J. Rausseo
· M. Gray would be responsible for arranging food. 

16. Meeting Length

M. Gray opened a discussion on how to reduce monthly meeting length. Multiple monthly meetings was proposed and deemed not feasible. It was agreed that reports should be sent earlier, read ahead of time, and that presentations should focus on three key points. Meetings should be reserved for questions primarily. This would require that committees meet more often. 

17. Board Member Candidacy

K. Murray and C.Mutis presented their candidacy for Board membership. Each was asked whether they had ever been declared legally insane, bankrupt, or worked for the SFUO/GSAED. Both answer no to all these questions. M. Gray asked which committee each would join. K. Murray responded she would be interested in joining the Policy Committee. C. Mutis stated her primary interest was in Human Resources, but expressed a willingness to join any of the committees. 

W. Hume motioned to go in-camera. S. Nemis seconded the motion. All approved. The motion carried. 

B. Miller motioned to go out of camera. M. Gollish seconded the motion. All approved. The motion carried. 

M. Gollish and A. Tanner resigned from the Board. M. Gray accepted their resignation. 

K. Murray was accepted for the Community Representative. C. Mutis was accepted for a Student Representative seat.

B. Miller resigned as Chief of Staff and Chair of the Policy Committee. L. MacMillan accepted the position of Chair of the Policy Committee.

K. Murray presented her candidacy for Chief of Staff. No other candidates presented themselves. K. Murray was acclaimed. 

M. Gray motioned to adjourn at 1:39 p.m.

18. Other Business

A discussion was had how best to support the General Manager in financial forecasting. The prospect of a consultant to instruct in targeted activities was considered. The cost would need to be investigated, but D. Moyer did not feel it was necessary at this time. 

It was agreed that database compatibility would need to be researched before the end of publication for 2015, as D. Butters would take December to learn the new system. 

M. Gray motioned to go in camera. B. Miller seconded the motion. All agreed. The motion carried. 
B. Miller motioned to go out of camera. L. MacMillan seconded the motion. All agreed. The motion carried.  

Online Votes

On December 6th, according to the discussion at November’s Board Meeting, S. Gollish made the update that was requested regarding the submission of all legal documentation. He further motioned that the Board approve the General Manager Bonus outline for the 2015-2016 publishing year to be implemented by the Human Resources Committee. S. Nemis seconded the motion. B. Miller, L. Macmillan, and M. gray voted in favour. The motion carried.

On December 17th, following a review with the General Manager, Dayne Moyer, and the Human Resources Committee, S. Gollish motioned that the Board approve a $1000 Bonus for the General Manager’s fall performance. S. Nemis seconded the motion. W. Hume, L. Macmillan, M. Gray, and B. Miller voted in favour. The motion carried.

Appendix
Presidents Report – November 29th, 2015
To start things off, I broke my finger so typing sucks. I’ll try and keep this brief!
Board of Directors:
We have three excellent candidates who are presenting their credentials this meeting. This is the first time in a number of years that we have more people applying then we have spaces for. It shows the strength of both the board and the organization as a whole!
Business Department:
From all accounts, it’s been another solid month in the business department! Dayne has worked hard on the NASH front and Dee-Dee has had a nice bounce back month to improve the numbers for the year, I would also like to vote Gunther an honourary business department member.

Committees:
Finance Committee:
· We still haven’t had a meeting yet. Despite having a list of items recommended to purchase, I’ve intentionally held off on presenting them. Our multimedia coordinator, who gave me the list, has rarely been meeting his two video a week commitment, despite warnings from both Nadia and I. Until I see an improvement out of him, I don’t want to purchase a significant number of items that would essentially only benefit him.
· Also of note, with a number of budget concerns for the year, this could be a good year to not spend the $5000 allotted on capital assets to help the bottom line.
Editorial Board:
Things are running smoothly. The only problem is the multimedia coordinator and both Dayne and Nadia have a plan in place to address this.

A tip of the hat to Nadia and Eric for breaking a number of excellent news stories! Keep up the great work and please make sure we don’t get sued.

Other Business
Dayne has secured $3500 in financing from the University for NASH. This is by far the largest amount we have gotten from them in a number of years and will go a long way in helping cover the cost of our delegates. While both Dayne and Nadia are apprehensive about the number of delegates coming, I think that lower costs will make it easier for a number of delegates to come. If people aren’t interested, or can’t come, the money will just end up going further for the current crop of people we have going.

Sabrina represed the Fulcrum last Sunday at the JDC case crack! Dayne and Dee-Dee were able to work out an excellent deal for us and now we are just awaiting the results!

The University informed Dayne that the 3rd floor will not be ready until 2017, which is an absolute farce. I toured upstairs with Dayne, and while there is some work to be done, it would be a very minimal amount needed to get the space ready for use. Dayne has already communicated the FPS’s displeasure with the decision and we will be evaluating all options to speed this process up.

And finally, our former GM Andrew Hawley is working on his Masters of Industrial Relations at U of T and his HR class has chosen to profile the Fulcrum. A big thanks to Dayne for gathering all the needed documents to assist them in their work. We should have the findings before Christmas, which I will then share with the board!

Cheers,
Mackenzie Gray

General Manager Report #006
October 30, 2015

FINANCIALS
[bookmark: h.oa9kwkq9jfk8]As of November 27, there is now $125,737.04  in our chequing account. Still declining at this point, but in the safe zone.
Our year to date it up to date and attached to this report.  I’ve gone ahead and highlighted a few accounts because they are over or will go over before the year is up.  
The accounts highlighted are:
· Credit Card expense.  This is what we pay when we process an invoice payment via credit card.  This expense will increase annually as clients move towards credit card payments from cheque payments. I will investigate processing through another provider in the summer to see if we can save money with lower fees.
· Insurance. I’m having trouble balancing the insurance account and it’s wrong based on the cheque that was issued from it but need to contact tech support to fix it. It should reflect $1,865.00 but I’ve reported based on our software because that’s what will come out at year end if I can’t find the error
· Interest and Bank Charges. An itemized breakdown on expenditures in this account is included in my report folder in the drive. Most of these expenses were incurred before my term began but a few more have accumulated from not filling WSIB (more on that later) and a minor lag last month / this month in getting a few cheques signed.  We can strive to keep this down by ensuring we’re keeping signature time on cheques within a week but it will go up a bit still this fiscal year and I’ll do my very best to mitigate it by staying on top of payables.
· Website expense will go over if we incur any more costs but this line was a bit low for the website redesign we planned in the summer.  I feel strongly that we can do better at costing out projects before we begin them including unforeseen expense. This feels like an organizational weakness but also an area that can be easily improved upon.
· Tech support is also over but not highlighted as I expensed our annual tech support subscription for our accounting software from it but I imagine if I looked through last year’s payments we slated it into office expense which is lower than it was last year. This is an issue of preference. Do we prefer to go over in one line to more accurately reflect our spending or do I toss it into another reasonable category and keep it under budget? This is the “grey area” of accounting I brought up last meeting.
Overall, we’re towing the line this year and there’s nothing exceptional to report.



Please note that as this is a statement of accounts generated from our accounting software and our budgeting $5,000 for assets is not reflected on this sheet but it will appear when we spend in that line.

WEB
Reine is working tirelessly to have a full report to present to our board on plug ins to track analytics.

She has opted to install her top choice (DFP which is google based and free) and calibrate it to our site before reporting as there is concern that the back end may be complex to set up and more assessment if needed before we feel confident in our report with regards to CPM tracking.

The important thing is that we continue to work on this issue and hope to be up and running for the new year.  If there is any important news or decisions we may need a web vote in December but our hope is to simply update the board in the new year that our system is running, reporting and working effectively.

The major thing to note on this issue is that in order to have the monetization we want out of our site we may need to move online ad upload and maintenance into the webmaster portfolio.

Informally, that has happened for some time as some ads include coding that our webmaster would install but if the back end IS very complicated all online advertising would be maintained by the webmaster in future much as our production manager installs all print ads.

The main issue would be that clients would need to deliver ad artwork minimum 12 hours in advance of their live date (with the possibility of exceptions if for instance we could schedule webmaster availability in advance)

Not only is it no uncommon for web ads to not be uploaded immediately it is actually contrary to industry standard for clients to expect to be live the same day as ad submission.

I’ve assessed the time commitment with Reine for the webmaster to curate online ad bookings and we’re confident it won’t deter from the editorial responsibilities of that position. It should not occupy more than an hour weekly to maintain even large volumes of ads as one can upload schedule and code web ads in very very little time and if artwork was available in advance etc. It could be scheduled at the convenience of the webmaster with limited need for on demand availability.
COLLECTIONS
Collections are not going badly at all.I’ve supplied a list of outstanding accounts and highlighted yellow for in collections process red for complications and blue for well, it’s complicated / may not actually be outstanding.

If it isn’t highlighted, it’s simply expected to be in asap and to my knowledge there’s no issue with the account save perhaps the client is taking their time.

Please note we have $19,334.59 in past 60 collections vs October 20 which was $21,222.70.

I continue to work with WBK but he is not committing to a payment plan.  He is regularly available via email and phone and has made one payment of $200 towards his debt of $8,511.23.  He claims to be interested in making regular payments but continues to fail to do so. I’ve done my best to document all discussions via email and continue to stay clear with him about our needs but unfortunately, with this client collections or small claims court may not be a realistic option as you can’t take money from someone who doesn’t have any money.  I am continuing to try and get payment terms set in stone and will remain and calm and available to get this done. I am also adhering to the terms Andrew offered him as it would be tactless to change terms her accepted from Hawley in July.

NASH
Nash isn’t going as well as we would have hoped. We JUST confirmed sponsorship from the University, have not at this time confirmed fundraising totals from our 1848 event and have not heard anything from the SFUO.  Beyond that registration is low and our delegation will not be 20 participants.


With Friday the 27th being the deadline for submissions we have 0 at time or writing (14:30) which leaves us at 12 delegates (generous estimate). We are extending the deadline and asking NASH to allow us to surrender 4 of our current bookings leaving us with a delegation of 16 in total as opposed to 20 which brings conference cost from $10,500 to $8,400

With $2,000 budgeted from us and $3,500 confirmed from the VP academic this leaves the cost per participant at 181.25 plus travel though we are expecting the SFUO to donate a minimum of $1,500 bringing the cost per down to $87.50.

The reason I expect $1,500 minimum from the SFUO is because Frank Appleyard seems to have signed an agreement as supplement to our larger contract mandating a mandatory contribution of $1,500 towards NASH annually. Though a signed copy was never archived in our offices, I’ve sent the “final” version of the contract to the SFUO exec and asked that they consult their files for the signed copy.

I believe we will travel by train and we expect a cost of $50 per way per participant which is not an unreasonable cost.

PICK UP HISTORY
Pickup has declined a bit to the mid twenties which is somewhat expected for this time of year.


I’ve added an asterix to the issues that were 10,000 rather than 8,00 regular run and included the up to date list in the drive folder for this month.

DOCUMENT MAINTENANCE
Since our last meeting I have cleaned out and sorted all documents within my work area.  It was an odd experience as it had not been done for a long time and was not well managed. On a lighter note I found a 2005 playboy that is up for grabs to any collector or enthusiast.

One major thing of note is that we have a bit of a void with regards to board membership history as well as meeting minutes between 2012 and 2005

Two major admin issues flagged and resolved (ish) since last meeting are WSIB which had not been filled our paid since January 1st and our ROI.

The ROI is the annual return of information which is mandatory for all corporations in Ontario and must be amended within 45 days of any major exec changeover.  Without filling these documents we can be subject to a $25,000 fine which our auditor has assured me is rarely enforced.  By my best estimate we have not filled since 2004. Information must include the exact day all executives join the board and take their position and then exact day they leave. We must report a minimum of 5 board members per year and if I’ve chosen to register you, I have notified you that you will be listed on record.

Our auditor advised that I should file last year as well as this year and hope we hear nothing back ensuring from now on that we do not lapse on these reports.  I filled our reports November 26 and fingers crossed this matter is now closed.

We should consider including these documents in the performance bonus of the GM.







PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT
I began attending a few free courses at Invest Ottawa during work hours when I could spare the time and have so far attended 3.  These include bookeeping basics, Basics of legal contracts and session two of a three part seminar on strategic business partnership.

Interestingly, none of these courses have been as relevant or informative as I had hoped but from each one I’ve been able to take away a few main points or gained information worth sharing. I’ve archived notes from the seminars as well as the presentation and any worksheets within the drive as to build a small library or information on business related topics.

Basics of bookkeeping reinforced the importance of spending our assets line appropriately they gave me great feedback for finance committee but I expect more resources to come from an upcoming financial forecasting seminar next week.

The bookkeepers also discussed the merits of enhancing our accounting software to track sales based on discount value and inventorying ad sizes to track the popularity of our “products” to better analyze business trends.

Within Basics of legal contracts I’ve realized that on a board level we need to improve our confidentiality policies and have all board members sign a separate sensitive information agreement which includes stipulations on disclosure and the requirements of ex board members with regards to document disposal.

631 KING EDWARD
There’s been a delay in construction on the front of the building now expected to begin in the new year (Jan 5 - Jan 29), it should not affect us too much but due to a gap in production until January 21 should mean less volunteer meetings obscured by a sealed front door.

I am getting a bit more pushy with admin about the third floor as we DO have damaged asbestos positive drywall in the basement and the staff in charge of asbestos maintenance have confirmed that it should be dealt with immediately. (or at least they did in September and then perhaps, forgot?)

On the 25th I was advised that the University expected us to have access to the vacant 3rd floor by 2017 to which I communicated my disappointment invigorating a reconsideration of that plan.  An update should be available for next meeting as well as the front stairs project completed.




PAST THREE WEEKS AT THE FULCRUM
It’s been a busy three weeks and lots more has been accomplished, I think all staff is excited for a break next month and all in all, I think staff are working well as a team, supporting one another and putting out a good product. Staff are accountable, reliable and communicating well. I hope that between now and our next meeting we will be able to schedule some much needed committee meetings.

Goals for December include:
Fundraising / Nash Prep
Follow up on Collections
Cleaning up the standing action list now that all our “fires” are out
Bank reconciliations


And no one had to call facilities about the furnace this month.
 

—DAYNE MOYER, FPS GM aka Head Fella
EIC Report

Staff
Things have been going well with the staff this month. Everyone seems to be fitting into their jobs pretty well and production is going smoothly so that we’re routinely out of the office by 11 p.m. on Tuesday.

Volunteers
We currently have 19 staff status volunteers and I’m waiting to hear responses from a few more who are close to getting staff status.  

Events
We’ve hosted several events this past month. We had Kristy Nease come in to talk about how to use social media effectively, as well a tour of the Ottawa Citizen. We also had a staff breakfast at FNS, and we went to the Escape Manor. We didn’t have as much interest from volunteers as I would’ve liked, but it is a really busy time of the year. I’m hoping to have more events before reading week in the second semester to get more people involved.

NASH
We’ve had trouble getting people to apply to NASH. We’ve decided to extend the deadline and I’ve emailed several volunteers who I think would be interested. I think with the lowered price we’ll be able to attract quite a few more people.

Online
You’ll see in the online stats (coming soon) that our numbers have dropped from their highs in September and October. I credit this to students being busier with school at this time of year as well as with the election being over, people aren’t as interested in the news.

Kristy gave us quite a few good ideas to increase our online numbers, as well as a few reporters at the Citizen. Some of the things we’re planning to do include posting content consistently five days a week, so we don’t flood people’s feeds, as well as trying to package our content more creatively when we do post it.

We have had trouble getting video content out consistently, but I have talked to Dayne and Mack and we have a few ideas on how to resolve this issue.

Going Forward
My goals looking ahead are to increase our online numbers and diversify our content. I also want to have more events earlier in the semester, which will hopefully attract more volunteers.

Advertising Representative Report
November 29th, 2015



Hello Board,

SALES
Sales have come along a respectable way since last report. We’ve had $8360.22 of sales since November 1st. For this time of year, that’s really not bad.

Total: $72,320.61

	2015-16
	
	2014-15
	
	2013-14
	

	6-Aug
	$768.75
	14-Aug
	$2,550.00
	1-Aug
	$1,842.00

	n/a
	n/a
	28-Aug
	$7,539.70
	29-Aug
	$5,775.00

	3-Sept
	$7,873.28
	5-Sep
	$8,096.70
	5-Sep
	$5,305.00

	11-Sept
	$4,256.30
	11-Sep
	$4,033.00
	12-Sep
	$3,495.00

	17-Sept
	$6,497.81
	18-Sep
	$4,889.25
	19-Sep
	$4,679.25

	24-Sept
	$3,001.00
	25-Sep
	$4,461.75
	26-Sep
	$3,010.00

	
	$22,397.14
	
	$31,570.40
	
	$24,106.25

	1-Oct
	$2,119.25
	2-Oct
	$3,095.00
	3-Oct
	$3,769.95

	8-Oct
	$2,249.06
	9-Oct
	$1,560.00
	10-Oct
	$6,318.00

	15-Oct
	$1,618.86
	23-Oct
	$5,925.00
	24-Oct
	$5,875.00

	22-Oct
	$4,081.03
	30-Oct
	$3,635.50
	31-Oct
	$2,555.00

	
	$10,068.20
	
	$14,215.50
	
	$18,517.95

	5-Nov
	$4,263.10
	6-Nov
	$6,088.50
	7-Nov
	$3,250.00

	12-Nov
	$2,251.13
	13-Nov
	$0.00
	14-Nov
	$1,185.00

	19-Nov
	$2,127.71
	20-Nov
	$3,193.00
	21-Nov
	$1,405.00

	26-Nov
	$1,801.71
	27-Nov
	$2,733.00
	28-Nov
	$1,380.00

	
	$10,443.65
	
	$12,014.50
	
	$7,220.00



	Average $/Issue
	$3,300.69
	Average $/Issue
	$4,128.60
	Average $/issue
	$3,560.30

	Total (printed)
	$42,908.99
	Total (printed)
	$57,800.40
	Total (printed)
	$49,844.20



As we already know, we are having a dip year (which I’m hearing many people are having in the ‘retail’ sector’), but November has been fairly solid as compares to 2013-2014.

Internal Tracking:
	TBD $$$
	Local Sales
	TBD Contra
	Contra
	Nat. Sales
	Online

	
	$71,207.43
	
	$3,839.00
	460
	350

	The Draft
	$1,147.50
	
	
	
	157.67

	
	
	
	
	
	750

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	$72,354.93
	
	$3,839.00
	460
	1257.67





Reachouts and conversations:


	Edelweiss
	prospect
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Camp Fortune
	prospect
	
	
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Mont Tremblant
	prospect
	
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Vorlage Ski Hill
	prospect
	
	x
	
	
	
	
	x
	
	
	
	

	Capital Towers Leasing
	reactive
	
	
	
	
	x
	x
	
	x
	
	
	

	CD
	reactive
	
	
	
	
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	xx

	Imaginus
	reactive
	
	
	
	
	x
	
	x
	x
	
	
	xx

	GumDocs
	reactive
	
	
	
	
	x
	x
	x
	x
	
	
	x

	Milano Pizzeria
	prospect
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	x
	
	
	x

	Shawarma Deluxe
	prospect
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Pita Pit
	prospect
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Home Hardware
	prospect
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Dunn's
	prospect
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Lonestar
	prospect
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	3 Brothers Shawarma
	prospect
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Smoke's Poutinerie
	prospect
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	E-Cigarette Ottawa
	prospect
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Gabriel's Pizza
	prospect
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Yang Medicine
	renew
	
	x
	x
	
	
	x
	x
	
	
	
	

	Algonquin College (general)
	renew
	
	x
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CLS
	renew?
	
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	x
	
	

	IDRC
	renew
	
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Merit Travel
	renew
	
	
	
	x
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	

	SellOffVacations
	prospect
	
	x
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	The Bowery
	Follow-up
	
	
	
	x
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	

	McMaster (Michelle Zheng)
	renew
	
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Saint Paul (Sophie Michel)
	renew
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Snippers
	prospect
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	The Handmade Bride
	prospect
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Market Organics
	prospect
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Money Mart
	prospect
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Smoque Shack
	prospect
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Tucker's Marketplace
	prospect
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	The Tea Party
	prospect
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	The King Eddy
	meeting
	
	
	
	
	
	
	x
	
	
	
	

	Potsdam
	renew
	
	
	
	
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	

	25One Community
	Follow-up
	
	
	
	
	
	
	x
	
	x
	
	

	SAFA
	renew
	
	
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CD
	remind
	
	
	
	
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Menchie's
	renew
	
	
	
	
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	

	SFUO
	remind
	
	
	
	
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	

	First Choice HC
	remind
	
	
	
	
	x
	x
	x
	
	
	
	x

	Salon Salwa
	Prospect
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Rinaldo
	Renew
	x
	
	
	
	
	x
	x
	x
	
	
	

	The Bay
	Prospect
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Nordstrom
	Prospect
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Textures Hair Salon
	remind
	
	
	
	
	
	
	x
	
	
	
	

	Fido
	prospect
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Sephora
	prospect
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Saint Paul Univeristy
	renew
	
	x
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Calabogie Peaks
	renew
	
	x
	
	
	
	x
	xxxxx
	xx
	
	
	x

	Lucas Nault
	Deal
	
	
	
	
	x
	x
	
	xx
	
	
	x

	York Entertainment
	Deal
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Rideau Optometric
	Deal
	
	
	
	
	x
	x
	
	xx
	
	
	



This is 27 visits or emails prospecting to new businesses, 14 reachouts/visits to clients who were not with us last year (or are older than that), and 4 conversations that began in a reactive capacity, as well as a few end of semester reminders and follow-ups.

New contracts since last report:

	Ottawa Little Theatre
	45

	Smudge Beauty Bar
	46

	GumDocs.com
	47

	CD-BRVC-15-322
	48

	CD-VREA-15-314
	49

	Imaginus
	50

	8327475 Canada Inc. DBA Milano Pizzeria
	51

	Paper News
	52

	First Choice Hair Cutters
	53

	Calabogie Peaks
	54

	Rideau Optometric
	55

	Lucas Nault Hair Studio
	56











CONTRA:

	Contra breakdown
	
	
	
	

	Visibility
	
	
	
	

	SFUO Tabling
	
	$640
	fulfilled
	

	SFUO Kit Insertion
	
	$800
	fulfilled
	

	Sports Services
	Tickets general
	$96
	need to get more!
	in progress

	
	Tickets C HOOPS
	$80
	to get
	in progress

	Calabogie Peaks
	8 tickets
	$336.00
	to get
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Volunteer Appreciation
	
	
	
	

	York Street Entertainment
	Staff Dinner
	$350
	booked
	printed

	
	
	$350
	to book
	printed

	York Street Entertainment
	Tickets (4 sets of 4)
	$500
	to get
	printed

	FnS – Staff Breakfast - $225
	Staff Breakfast (22)
	$225
	booked
	printed

	Escape Manor
	Tickets (21)
	$462
	booked
	in progress

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	$3,839
	
	




ONLINE
Reine has fixed the back end for ads really nicely. She is currently looking into plugins and I’ve been supporting her requests for house ads or code. So far $1826.67 of our total is from online sales.  I had a brief period of being between strategies for valuing the spaces online. For 2 contracts, I got confused about rates and valued them as a flat fee based on our traffic numbers, but then was reminded that we were supposed to be selling last year’s flat rates so I went back to selling the proposed rates from the May meeting. Although it will be much lower than what the value will be on the CPM model, I am making sure that the clients know that the rates they are getting now are very good.

BENEFITS
I filled out my paperwork and Dayne submitted it for SFUO benefits, but we haven’t heard anything back from them yet.

DATABASE
Since I am sourcing so many new leads this year and reporting on all those reachouts, I have gone back into our Zoho CRM to start using it from the start of any given conversation. I did not push to renew the paid membership in order to fully investigate what the free can offer first. I’m finding it very helpful. Here’s a picture of what it looks like for new leads:
[image: Macintosh HD:Users:AdRep:Desktop:Screen Shot 2015-11-26 at 12.30.39 PM.png]

Lead page:

[image: Macintosh HD:Users:AdRep:Desktop:Screen Shot 2015-11-26 at 12.33.11 PM.png]






Accounts:
[image: Macintosh HD:Users:AdRep:Desktop:Screen Shot 2015-11-26 at 12.35.30 PM.png]

Account page:[image: Macintosh HD:Users:AdRep:Desktop:Screen Shot 2015-11-26 at 12.36.34 PM.png]
Activities list:
[image: Macintosh HD:Users:AdRep:Desktop:Screen Shot 2015-11-26 at 12.43.42 PM.png]

There are a lot of fields in the database that don’t really apply or that I don’t really understand so my aim is to look into customizing this as much as is possible in the free version for our purposes and doing research into the functions that I don’t really understand.

OBJECTIVES FOR DECEMBER:
Continue selling for Dec 10th issue (numbers are good in this)
Add all existing clients to database
Start refining the database
Close all open admin tasks (some contra follow-up, some visit follow-up etc)
Continue refining lead lists
Continue reading other publications to get lead ideas.


Deidre Butters
Advertising Representative,
The Fulcrum

Advertising Representative Report
November 29th, 2015


Ombudsman report   									                                  November 19th 2015
Summary:
So far, 2015 has been a calm year. No complaints have been brought to the Ombudsperson and no formal review processes had to be initiated.
Recommendations:
There are no recommendations to improve the role and the impact of the ombudsman on the FPS.
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